MINUTES WEST VIRGINIA UNIVERSITY AT PARKERSBURG BOARD OF GOVERNORS April 12, 2022

A regular meeting of the West Virginia University at Parkersburg Board of Governors was held on Tuesday April 12, 2022, in the Francis & Nina Phares Board Room of WVU Parkersburg and via Zoom Video Conferencing, beginning at 3:15 p.m. Board members present were: Steve Hardman, Joe Oliverio, JP Hushion, Donna Smith, Jeff Matheny, Jason Landers, John Denbigh, Stephanie McCoy, Ami Shaver, Rose Beebe, and Kim McFee. Others present included Dr. Chris Gilmer and Brady Whipkey.

Guests present included administrators, faculty and staff.

1. Call to Order

Mr. Hardman, Chair of the WVU at Parkersburg Board of Governors, called the meeting to order.

2. Roll Call

Roll Call was taken by Brady Whipkey, Chief of Staff to the President and Secretary to the Board of Governors, noting that a quorum was present.

3. President's Report

President Gilmer delivered the following report:

Good afternoon, Governors and guests. Oprah Winfrey has said many things which have stuck with me, but nothing more than this. She says: "Real integrity is doing the right thing and knowing that nobody is going to know whether you did it or not." I pause to consider, and invite you to do the same. Has each of us lived up to this definition of integrity today? How many in our world have done so? Instead of settling for less in ourselves or assuming an impure motivation on the part of others, I invite us all to consider what the world would be like if each of us held himself, or herself, or themselves to this definition, and if we met each person with the assumption that she, or he, or they is internally holding to the same standard. I find myself wondering if we tried just a little bit harder whether we might always be able to muster that same sense of personal integrity which Oprah so well defines and that same ability to greet others with trust that I saw on the face of my infant great-nephew when I recently held him in my arms. Just a thought and a wish for a world which has become so much less trusting that it used to be.

While I caution us that drawing any conclusions is premature, as of Friday, April 8, we needed only 45 more FTE students to begin with level enrollment for summer 2022 with 46 or more representing an increase. Fall enrollment projections, Friday compared with the same day in the last enrollment cycle, indicate that we are up 22 percent. Both of these statistics are excellent and very encouraging leading indicators, but final enrollment totals are weeks down the road for summer and

months down the road for fall. Still, this trend is encouraging and reinforces my projection, if the pandemic continues to abate, that enrollment will rise above pre-COVID numbers in the near future. This is a good place at this time in the calendar year.

We look forward to hosting our first large-scale indoor events at WVUP since the pandemic began with a focus on commencement weekend. Leading up to commencement, we will make a formal announcement on May 4 of the C.O. and Charles F. Erickson Endowed Chair in Entrepreneurship and will recognize and celebrate the founding gift of the Erickson Foundation which is making WVUP's first endowed faculty chair possible. Laurie Erickson and Kathy Eddy will represent the Erickson Foundation. In the weeks following commencement, we will publish eligibility criteria and name a selection committee to have the first faculty chair in place to begin the fall semester. Current faculty members from any discipline may apply.

On Friday, May 6, at 7 p.m. in the WVUP theater, the evening prior to commencement, nationally renowned virtuoso violinist, Dr. Tami Lee Hughes, will present the President of WVUP's Concert for Healing. Dr. Hughes is developing a special program of inspirational music with a healing theme to begin our community's journey back from the COVID-19 pandemic. Tickets will be free and available from the Office of the President to the college community and the general public. Funds for this concert were privately raised, and no tuition or state funds are being used to support it. We will also celebrate the Arts Collaborative of the Mid-Ohio Valley and its funder, The Ross Foundation, as part of this concert event.

Dr. E. Gordon Gee, President of West Virginia University, will serve as our commencement speaker at 2 p.m. on Saturday, May 7, in the multi-purpose facility. Dr. Gee is generally acknowledged as the dean of university presidents, and we are deeply honored that such a distinguished West Virginian and an internationally renowned leader in higher education will speak to our graduates that day. We have the largest number of graduates scheduled to participate in the face-to-face ceremony that we have had in many years, and we are preparing overflow seating with Internet access for an expected overflow crowd. The ceremony will also be streamed live over the Internet. In addition to recognizing the Erickson Foundation as our Philanthropist of the Year, WVUP will also recognize at commencement the recipient of its Alumni of the Year Award, Alumna Christie Willis, assistant superintendent and incoming superintendent of the Wood County Schools, and its Business Partner of the Year, The Blennerhassett Hotel. We also expect to celebrate the McDonough Foundation's Faculty Member of the Year to be determined by the faculty and local business leader Justin Raber who made the largest donation at the United Way's Christmas Parade of Trees by purchasing the WVUP Foundation's tree for \$10,000 which we are matching with a student scholarship. This year's spring commencement promises to be one of the most exciting events held on our campus in a long time.

I am truly delighted and very proud to announce two large grants which have finally come to fruition since your last meeting. We have been discussing the \$570,000 Congressionally-directed grant for the Riverhawk Farm, sponsored by U.S. Senators Joe Manchin and Shelley Moore Capito, and this grant has recently been formally announced. We received excellent publicity on the WTAP news and in the Parkersburg News and Sentinel this week for our work at the farm, thanks to Brett Dunlap and Mitchell Blahut. I remind the Governors that all of the expenditures made on the farm to date have been funded by private philanthropy and grant writing with additional grants already written and pending. We are, of course, now in the process of submitting our next request for Congressionally-directed funding which is to support our workforce development incumbent worker training. In other equally exciting grant news, Dean Kathy Frum and others worked very hard with a small window of time to secure \$690,000 from a fund established by Governor Jim Justice. WVUP will use these funds to create an expedited LPN to RN nursing training model to meet a critical need for the MOV community and the State of West Virginia. Governors, please join me in recognizing Dean Frum and her team for this accomplishment.

WVUP student Fiona Lane has recently been selected for the prestigious honor of the 2022 All-West Virginia Academic Team and is being recognized by The Coca-Cola Scholarship Foundation, Phi Theta Kappa, and the Office of Chancellor Sarah Armstrong Tucker. Fiona is so diligent with her studies that she could not leave her clinical rotation to take part in this meeting, but I ask our lead PTK Advisor, Marie Butler, to stand in recognition of this accomplishment and the many other awards and accomplishments of our PTK chapter this year. On your behalf, Marie and I will present Fiona with her beautiful medallion and certificate at a later time. Student Hayley Hufford has been selected to attend Disney College at Walt Disney World to gain real-life work and creative experience, and WVUP's Got Talent resulted in three student winners last week from a strong field of 13 competitors: Performance Winner Savanna Stolper, Fine Arts Winner Joseph Whipkey, and People's Choice Winner Autumn McKenna. Unique to this year's competition was an all-students panel of judges. Professor Jeff Holland and his business students earned a Global Top 100 ranking in an international competition. In fact, our team tied for Best Overall Score Performance of the Week, worldwide. There are 45,319 students in 2,462 classes at 443 locations in 46 nations participating in this competition, so that certainly makes me WVU Parkersburg Proud. Governors, Dean Holland and student James White are here today for your recognition. Additionally, our marketing team including our professional staff and student interns recently won five national awards in the 37th Educational Advertising Awards, one gold, three silver, and one bronze, bringing our three-year total to 23 national awards, the most of any college or university in West Virginia. What is most unique and special about this recognition is that while many if not most universities submit entries which were developed at significant cost by professional marketing firms, our entries and all of our marketing materials are developed by our talented team in-house, including significant leadership by students, allowing our marketing dollars to go much further toward saturating the MOV market with positive branding and messages about WVUP.

WVUP's Staff Council is undertaking an innovative fundraiser to raise funds for scholarship support of the children of our staff. I consider this to be one of the most unselfish and powerful volunteer efforts ongoing at this time, and while I thank them for their leadership, I also thank all of those on and off campus who have donated designer purses and exciting supplemental items. I look forward to joining Staff Council later this week to assist with the finalization of the raffle and the awarding of the big prizes. This is just one of many examples of the members of our community looking out for and supporting the members of our community, and it makes me WVU Parkersburg Proud. Our OPEN Task Force has been busy promoting Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI). WVUP recently participated in Transgender Day of Visibility, and student Coleen Nicoles presented original creative work. Faculty member Danielle Kelly will present a master class in creative writing on April 12 followed by an open poetry reading on April 19. The poetry reading will be one of the first major events held in our newly renovated courtyard, and both of these upcoming OPEN events are to celebrate National Poetry Month and Sexual Assault Awareness Month.

The administration has been busy on our campuses and in our communities. EVP Alice Harris has been selected to fill a two-year term as treasurer of the Board of the Sisters Health Foundation. We have a long history partnering with this Foundation, currently through our support of the Substance Abuse Collaborative of which I am on the Board of Directors. COO Torie Jackson and I recently traveled with a group of local business leaders to Columbus, Ohio, where we toured the manufacturing facility of the company creating the exhibits for the Discovery World Children's Museum. The Governors were treated to a visit by Discovery World's Board Chair Tres Ross and Executive Director Wendy Shriver at lunch today, and I am honored to serve as Vice Chair of this Board. Fall 2022 promises to be an especially exciting time in the MOV as this world-class museum opens its doors. Dean Senta Goudy and I visited with Oil and Gas Museum President Paul Hobitzell and Delegate Vernon Criss as Delegate Criss presented state funding to complete physical plant repairs to the museum in downtown Parkersburg. WVUP's Memorandum of Understanding with the Oil and Gas Museum continues to serve both entities well, and we expect the museum to draw even closer to WVUP in the future. I was honored to serve as a VIP representative on the Wood County Society's recent telethon which raised more than \$250,000 in one day for this most worthy local nonprofit, and I was asked to Chair the awards committee for the Community Colleges of Appalachia's annual awards competition since WVUP won the coveted Ivester Innovation Award last year. Torie Jackson and I held a transition meeting with outgoing Wood County Schools Superintendent Will Hosaflook and incoming Superintendent Christie Willis to finalize a draft Memorandum of Understanding to come before you today broadly outlining our proposed joint cosmetology program. Further, we discussed ways to enhance already strong collaboration with the district and also with the Jackson County Schools since Mr. Hosaflook will take over as superintendent there. At the suggestion of Governor John Denbigh, I recently met with Steve McDavid, Esquire, President of the Algernon Sydney Sullivan Foundation in Oxford, Mississippi, and began the process

of WVUP's application to be part of their prestigious network of colleges and universities committed to service learning. Their Foundation partners with many of the most prestigious institutions of higher learning in the southern United States, and we are hopeful that soon WVUP might be listed among their distinguished company.

EVP Harris and I are meeting regularly to prepare a proposed budget for the next fiscal year for this Board to consider at its summer meeting, and we anticipate presenting you with a balanced budget at that time. The compensation task force continues to meet, making progress toward non-binding recommendations to the administration and Board on salary equity, and a team of highly qualified consultants with both accreditation and subject matter content expertise has begun its work under the leadership of Provost Chad Crumbaker and the divisional deans with a report expected by the end of summer 2022 that will greatly inform our preparation for the 2024 reaffirmation site visit of the Higher Learning Commission (HLC). The vice presidents are excelling in their leadership role of our strategic planning process expected to result in a new stakeholder-informed strategic plan by the end of summer 2022. They reported to the committees of this Board earlier today, and I am very pleased with the volume and robustness of stakeholder feedback received to date since we have so far employed online technologies to gather information due to the pandemic.

Governors, unless there are questions and with great respect for this Board, this concludes my report.

4. Approval of Minutes

Chairman Hardman, stated the minutes from the Regular Board meeting of March 8, 2022 are submitted for review. Ms. Smith motioned to make one correction to the resolution for tuition increase to reflect the amended increase. Minutes are approved with this correction being made.

5. Committee Reports

Executive Committee

Chairman Hardman reported that the Executive Committee met to discuss the appointment of a nominating committee and discuss Strategic Planning Sessions. Chairman Hardman reported that Board Members Jeff Matheny and John Denbigh would serve as the nominating committee and present a slate of officers at the June 14, 2022 Board Meeting to be voted on by the full Board of Governors.

Academic and Student Services Committee/Administrative Services Committee
 Chairman Hardman reported the Academic and Student Services Committee and
 the Administrative Services Committee combined to one meeting to provide a full
 report on the Strategic Plan to all Board members at once.

6. Information Items

Fiscal Update

EVP Harris provided a detailed report on the budget summary as of month ending March 31, 2022. With review and discussion, Ms. Harris answered questions from the members.

7. Action Items

Approval of Five-Year Program Review

Provost Crumbaker presented to the Board the resolution for approval of Five-Year Program Reviews for 2021-2022.

After review and discussion, Mr. Denbigh moved to approve the following resolution:

Resolved, that the West Virginia University at Parkersburg Board of Governors approves the recommendations of the Outcomes Assessment Committee regarding program reviews for 2021-2022.

Ms. Smith seconded the motion. Motion passed.

Approval of Cosmetology MOU

President Gilmer and COO/EVP Jackson, presented to the Board the resolution for approval of Cosmetology MOU. The administration of WVUP and the administration of the Wood County Public Schools have been negotiating a MOU to co-develop and co-administer a cosmetology program for a year. Having negotiated general agreement about the roles and needed expenditures of each party, and having come to consensus, the administrations ask their respective boards to empower their chief executive officers to implement the program through this proposed MOU, within the parameters of authority granted to each CEO by the respective boards.

After review and discussion, Mr. Oliverio moved to approve the following resolution:

Resolved, that the West Virginia University at Parkersburg Board of Governors approves the proposed Memorandum of Understanding with the Wood County Public Schools to co-develop and co-administer a cosmetology program.

Ms. Smith seconded the motion. Motion passed.

Approval of Honorary Degree

President Gilmer, presented to the Board the resolution for approval of Honorary Degree. Dr. E. Gordon Gee is one of the most respected university presidents serving today and one of the most respected in American history. Currently serving for a second time as president of West Virginia University, Dr. Gee has been a leader in higher education for more than three decades. In 2009 *Time*

magazine named him one of the top 10 university presidents in the United States. Recently, the website Great Value Colleges named him the nation's top university president. In addition to his service at West Virginia University, Gee served as president of The Ohio State University (twice), Vanderbilt University, Brown University, and the University of Colorado. Born in Vernal, Utah, Gee graduated from the University of Utah with an honors degree in history and earned his J.D. and Ed.D. degrees from Columbia University. Before starting his career in higher education, he clerked under Chief Justice David T. Lewis of the U.S. 10th Circuit Court of Appeals and was a judicial fellow and staff assistant to the U.S. Supreme Court, where he worked for Chief Justice Warren Burger. He is the co-author of over a dozen books and fulfills numerous roles of public service and leadership locally, statewide, nationally, and internationally.

After review and discussion, Mr. Oliverio moved to approve the following resolution:

Resolved, that the West Virginia University at Parkersburg Board of Governors approves awarding the degree Honorary Doctor of Humane Letters to Dr. E. Gordon Gee for serving as the speaker for the upcoming commencement, as has been the custom of this Board.

Ms. Smith seconded the motion. Motion passed.

8. Possible Executive Session under the authority of WV Code §6-9A-4(b)(2A), to discuss confidential personnel matters.

Chairman Hardman asked for a motion to move into Executive Session, under authority of WV Code §6-9A-4(b)-(2)(A) to discuss personnel matters. Ms. Smith moved to adjourn to Executive Session. Mr. Denbigh seconded the motion. The motion passed and the Board moved into Executive Session at approximately 4:06 p.m. Chairman Hardman announced the Board would return to the regular meeting at 4:27 p.m. Mr. Oliverio moved to return to regular session. Mr. Denbigh seconded the motion. Motion passed.

9. Action Items

Consideration of Modification to President's Contract

Chairman Hardman presented to the Board the resolution for consideration of modification to the President's contract. Members of the West Virginia University at Parkersburg Board of Governors discussed the modifications to the President's contract during the Executive Session of the Board of Governors meeting. Board Chair, Steve Hardman provided a recommendation to members present. Members are asked to approve the proposed modifications as discussed. Upon approval by this Board of Governors, the proposed contract will be sent to the West Virginia Community and Technical College System (WVCTCS) for final approval.

After review and discussion, Ms. Smith moved to approve the following resolution:

Resolved, That the West Virginia University at Parkersburg Board of Governors approves the modifications to the President's Contract.

Mr. Denbigh seconded the motion. Motion passed.

10. Board Comments/Announcement

None

11. Next Meeting

Next meeting will be held June 14, 2022.

12. Adjournment

With no further business to be discussed, Chairman Hardman, adjourned the regular meeting of the Board of Governors.

Respectfully submitted,

Brady Whipkey Chief of Staff to the President Secretary to the Board of Governors

Steve Hardman, Chair	
JP Hushion, Secretary	